Report on the 13th Richard Wagner Verband International Congress

Copenhagen, 28th May - 1st June, 2003.

As first Chair of the Wagner Society of Ireland, it was a privilege, an honour and a pleasure to represent our Society at the ‘Congress’ in Copenhagen, having been invited by the President of the RWVI, Josef Lienhart.  Essentially this is an annual meeting of chairpersons from the 130 Societies affiliated to the ‘Verband’.  Since 2002, the rule is that only two members from a Society may attend.  Usually, the Chair and Secretary.  

I travelled direct from Dublin to Copenhagen on an SAS MD 80.  It was a very comfortable and smooth flight, with lots of leg-room - even in economy class!  I stayed at the Admiral Hotel on the waterfront.  This hotel, though a converted Granary, was very comfortable.  I had a harbour view and could see the new Opera House being built.  It’s due to open in 2005, with a seating capacity of 1,400, a state-of-the art backstage and a rehearsal room 13m below sea level.  

I attended three operas and two concerts - Die Walküre, Salome, and Tristan und Isolde at the Royal Theatre.  The two concerts were for the ‘Congress’ - one was held at the Det NY Theatre and the other at the Tivoli Concert Hall.  The first concert was the opening event of the Congress.  The attendance included HRH Prince Heinrich, Prince Consort, Birgit Nilsson, Kammersängerin, Dr. Wolfgang Wagner with his wife Frau Gudrun Wagner and Frau Verena Lafferentz-Wagner.  The event was opened by Concertmaster Poul Elming, Heldentenor.  A meal followed at which I was seated at a reserved table, directly opposite Frau Gudrun Wagner and Poul Elming.  I had a very pleasant evening with both.  I was delighted when my favourite ‘Parsifal’ tenor accepted my offer on behalf of our Society of Honorary Membership.  

The following day, Friday, I attended the meeting of Chairpersons, which was held in the Royal Danish Conservatory of Music.  I was greeted by the President, Josef Lienhart, the Chairman of the Scottish Society, Derek Watson, Andrew Medlicott of the London Society and member of the International Presidium.  Everyone was warm and friendly.  The meeting lasted three hours and was conducted throughout in German - Derek Watson was very helpful in translating the important points before a vote was taken.  A proposal to hold the Congress every two years, for reasons of cost, was defeated - much to the delight of all present!  It was agreed that smaller Societies would pay a smaller annual subscription.  The schedule of meetings up to 2010 was agreed.  Indeed it may well be possible for the Congress to be held in Ireland in 2011, but given the Copenhagen Programme, it may not be a runner!  Josef Lienhart is open to a case being made in 2005.  The Copenhagen programme was outstanding (a credit to Mogens Bang and the Copenhagen Society), the weather (glorious) and the city (beautiful).  I even had time to visit the ‘Little Mermaid’ and purchase a small water and ink colour of her.  More importantly, however, our Society has been accepted with joy, warmth and friendship into the family of Richard Wagner Societies world-wide.  

On Sunday, June 1st, an Abschied Concert and meal was arranged, after which we said our ‘Auf Wiedersehens’, took taxies to the airport and returned home from what was an outstanding experience, the memory of which will remain with me until bettered - if ever!  Perhaps Ireland 2011?

Christopher McQuaid,

Chair, The Wagner Society of Ireland

June 10th, 2003.

